
U.S. Department of Labor Office of Labor-Management Standards 
Division of Enforcement 
Washington, DC  20210   
(202) 693-0143  Fax: (202) 693-1343 

December 15, 2016 

Dear : 

This Statement of Reasons is in response to your July 1, 2016 complaint filed with the 
U.S. Department of Labor alleging that violations of Title IV of the Labor-Management 
Reporting and Disclosure Act (LMRDA) occurred in connection with the election of 
officers conducted by the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers (IBEW), Local 
725 on June 3, 2016. 

The Department conducted an investigation of your allegation. As a result of the 
investigation, the Department has concluded, with respect to your allegation that no 
violation occurred which may have affected the outcome of the election. Following is an 
explanation for this conclusion. 

You alleged that Local 725 violated its bylaws, the IBEW Constitution and the LMRDA 
when it did not install you in the Financial Secretary/Business Manager position after 
its June 3, 2016 election and instead conducted a run-off election on June 24, 2016.  
Section 401(e) of the LMRDA requires a labor organization to conduct its elections in 
accordance with its constitution and bylaws, so long as they are not inconsistent with 
the Act.  Article XVI, Section 11 of the IBEW Constitution states, “All elections shall be 
decided for the candidate receiving the most votes, unless the local union bylaws 
provide otherwise.”  Here, the Local 725 Bylaws provide at Article III, Section 4(k) that 
in the event a candidate does not receive a majority of the votes cast for an office, a run-
off election will be held between the two candidates receiving the highest number of 
votes.   

The investigation revealed that after the ballots were cast, the tally indicated that you 
received 151 out of 301 votes for the Financial Secretary/Business Manager position.  
You argued that this constituted a majority of votes cast for the office, because it was 
more than half of the votes.  You further asserted that this total entitled you to be 
installed in the office pursuant to the Local 725 Bylaws.  Election Judge 
determined, however, that your total of 151 votes was not a majority of the ballots cast 
for the Financial Secretary/Business Manager position, as Local 725 interpreted a 
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cc: Lonnie R. Stephenson, International President 
 International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers 
 900 Seventh Street N.W. 
 Washington, DC 20001 
 
 Joe Kerr, Business Manager 
 IBEW Local 725 
 5675 East Hulman Drive 
 Terre Haute, IN 47803-9752 
 
 Beverly Dankowitz, Associate Solicitor for Civil Rights and Labor-Management 
 



 
 




